Minutes of Meeting of Planning Strategic Policy Committee 

held on 1st May 2018 in Galway City Council, City Hall, College Road, Galway.

Presiding:

Cllr. Ollie Crowe

Present:

Cllr Donal Lyons




Cllr. Niall McNelis




Mr. Derrick Hambleton (Community Representative) 

Mr. Shane Foran (Community Representative)



Ms Nuala Nolan (Community Representative)

In Attendance:
Ms. Caroline Phelan, A/Director of Services




Mr. Gary McMahon A/Director of Services
Ms. Helen Coleman, Senior Executive Planner




Ms. Diane Egan, Executive Planner 



Mr. Peter Staunton, Executive Planner 




Ms. Norann Keane, Senior Staff Officer




Ms. Elaine Coffey, Clerical Officer

Apologises:

Cllr. Peter Keane




Cllr. Cathal O’Conchuír




Cllr. Billy Cameron




Cllr. Terry O'Flaherty

Absent:

Mayor  Pearce Flannery



Mr. John Mannion (Community Representative)

1.
Minutes
The adoption of the minutes of the 6th February 2018 was proposed by Cllr Donal Lyons and seconded by Mr. Derrick Hambleton and adopted.

2.
Ardaun LAP – Update on Status and Implementation
Ms. Diane Egan gave a comprehensive update on the current status of the Ardaun LAP and advised that council members by resolution adopted the Ardaun Local Area Plan 2018 -2024 on Monday 9th April 2018. Members were further advised that the LAP comes into effect on the 7th May 2018, four weeks from the date it was adopted.   It is an objective to establish a Local Area Plan Implementation Group co-ordinated by the City Council.  It is intended that a LAP monitoring and review report will be prepared every two years for the lifespan of the plan.    
3.

Headford Road/Dyke Road Car Park – Presentation by Gary McMahon on the Report issued to Council.
Mr. Gary McMahon advised the meeting that a report on the Dyke Road Site/Cultural Infrastructure Provision was presented to the elected members at the last council meeting and in terms of timescale and given Galway’s tenure as European Capital of culture in 2020 was fast approaching, the Black Box on this site will be required as one of the significant venues for cultural programming throughout that year. In this regard, it is not planned to commence any physical redevelopment work on the black box in the intervening time. It was also recommended in the report that the sequencing of works when development does commence should be such that there is no loss in capacity during the construction phase.   Mr McMahon informed members however there was approximately 12 different expressions of interest for the site at the Dyke Road. Clarification on the 12 expressions of interest was sought and Mr.Mahon advised that the interests were varied from retail, office to student accommodation but nothing had yet been finalised.   Members expressed their frustration on the slow progress and delay on developing the site. 
4.
Legislation – Regulations 2018 – Irish Water; Change of Use; Telecommunications

Services; Planning & Development. Amendment Bill 2016 – Update
Caroline Phelan gave members an update on the new change of use regulations which are as follows:  “B SI 30 of 2018 Exempts the change of use, and any related works, relating to the conversion of vacant commercial premises for residential use (subject to certain limitations), on foot of the commitment in Rebuilding Ireland in this regard”.   The regulations relating to the change of use of vacant buildings for residential purposes are vitally important and have three-fold benefits – firstly, facilitating the bringing on stream of urgently needed housing supply in high demand access; secondly, maximising the use of vacant  underutilised spaces; and thirdly, rejuvenating and breathing new life into inner-core urban areas in towns and cities. It was hoped that as many property owners of vacant premises around the country will utilise these provisions as soon as possible.   
5.

AirBnB – Emerging National Policy
Members raise their concerns on the difficulties in the rental market caused by short term letting and AirBnB.   It was agreed by members that legislation is just not there to regulate short term letting and until proper legislation was introduced this problem could not be enforced by the planning department. It was also agreed that monitoring the problem was also going to be difficult.  It was also mentioned that revenue were now also showing an interest in short term letting as it was seen as an area for extra revenue generation. Members requested that the matter remain on the agenda for further discussion going forward.
6. 
Strategic Site – SHD & Office Site Oral Hearing – Summary of Status
Peter Staunton (Executive Planner) informed members that an applications for the Westwood hotel site was expected to be lodged with An Bord Pleanála in the coming weeks. A number of queries on the new SHD process were responded to and members advised that updates on SHD applications would be made available by the Planning Department as they come on stream. The members were also advised that  Planning application 17/83 at the former Topaz Oil Storage Facility was currently on appeal to the board and a 3rd party oral hearing is  scheduled  to take place on the 15th - 17th May 2018 in the Clayton Hotel with an expected decision by the board circ. July /Aug 2018. 
7. 
A.O. B.

Clarification was sought on the current status of ‘Variation No. 4 Land Use Zoning and Specific Objectives’ Ballybrit Business Park area. Helen Coleman gave an overview of the proposed plan and answered queries put to her by members.  The cycle route and bus lane proposed were of concern to members.  
Cllr McNelis raised the discussion of the Northern and Western Reginal Assembly meetings and suggested the NWRA newsletter be circulated to members regularly for their information.  It was agreed that the newsletter would be circulated going forward.  
This concluded the business of the meeting
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